[bookmark: _Hlk89851217]BATH TOWN PLANNING BOARD

Date & Time:		November 2, 2021			7:00pm
Place:			Town Board Room			Municipal Building

Present:	Planning Board Chairman, James Hopkins; Planning Board Members; James Corbett, Kenneth Wheaton, Kevin Denison, Matt Dickson

Absent:	James Emo, George McKinley

Also Present: 	Councilman, John Lysyczyn, John Walden, Richard Cornell, Daniel Yanosh

[bookmark: _Hlk89851512]Planning Board Chairman, James Hopkins called the meeting to order at 7:00PM.

James Corbett led the pledge to the flag.
[bookmark: _Hlk89851546]Motion made by James Corbett, seconded by Kenneth Wheaton to accept the minutes from October 5, 2021.

Adopted:		James Corbett		Aye
			Kenneth Wheaton	Aye
			Kevin Denison		Aye
Matt Dickson		Aye
James Hopkins		Aye

[bookmark: _Hlk89851730]John Walden, owner of the Club Valentine property, presented a minor subdivision with Subdivision Application, Short Environmental Assessment Form, Part 1 and Part 2, and Survey Maps, for property located at 6677 Faucett Road, Bath New York 14810, tax map # 174.00-01-039.200. Size of parcel to be divided is .412 acres. The property retained by John Walden will maintain the same usage. The second parcel, to be bought by Raymond Behari will be for a driveway for rear loading dock access for his property at 6676 State Route 415 South. Mr. Behari has no intention of using the parcel for a residential dwelling. 

Motion made by Kenneth Wheaton, seconded by James Corbett to grant approval of the minor subdivision. 
[bookmark: _Hlk84417978]
Adopted:		James Corbett		Aye
			Kenneth Wheaton	Aye
			Kevin Denison		Aye
Matt Dickson		Aye
James Hopkins		Aye


Richard Cornell presented an update to his minor subdivision for property located at 7043 Hutches Road, Bath New York 14810, tax map #160.00-01-012.000. At this time, he is still waiting on the survey maps to be completed and must correct his application and provide 7 new copies to the Planning Board. Mr. Cornell intends to be ready to present at the December 7, 2021 Planning Board Meeting. 

Daniel Yanosh, representing HUNT Engineers and their client Nexus Renewables of Toronto, Canada presented the proposed Bath Solar Development located at 7525 Irish Hill Road, an approximately 48-acre parcel. HUNT Engineers provided a Solar Development Site Plan, Special Use Permit Application, Full Stormwater Pollution Prevention Plan (SWPPP), SEQR Long Form EAF, Decommissioning Plan, Operation and Maintain Plan, and Survey maps. Currently the project area is wooded and will require clear cutting of 10-15 acres. The project will honor the required 200ft setbacks.  

The proposed Solar Development is adjacent to New York State owned land and the proposed project will go through DEC review. 

Mr. Yanosh stated that HUNT Engineers and Nexus Renewables are moving forward with the project as presented in August. There are no changes to the Site Plan. 

Mr. Yanosh requested that a Public Hearing for the project be scheduled for the December 7, 2021 Planning Board Meeting. 

Mr. Yanosh addressed questions brought up at the August Planning Board Meeting related the Bath Solar Development such as fire department involvement, stormwater drainage, repairs, and decommissioning. HUNT Engineers and Nexus Renewables will meet with the Fire Department and do a walk through once the project is completed and will develop an emergency plan together with the Fire Department. All vegetation will be stripped and replaced with a pollinated mix which will improve the ground for stormwater runoff. This grass meadow will protect the road beneath the development greater than a tree line would. Mr. Yanosh stated there should be no threat to State Route 415 as the stormwater will hit the abandoned road well before. During construction, they will place compost filler socks to hinder dangerous runoff. If requested by the DEC, there is space for a pond or a ditch before the road below the project. 

Town Attorney, Jeffrey Squires will need to review and approve the Decommissioning Bond. The Decommissioning Bond is enacted as a protection for the Town of Bath in such event the developer after 25 years abandons the project. It is the responsibility of the developer to remove the Solar Development and address any repairs. HUNT Engineers and Nexus Renewables need to submit the Lease Agreement to the Town for review. 

In addition, Mr. Yanosh reported that the project had received NY State Historic Preservation Office (SHPO) clearance. 

As the Town of Bath Planning Board is acting as SEQR lead agency, Secretary Trevor Parke will send the Solar Development Site Plan, Special Use Permit Application, Full Stormwater Pollution Prevention Plan (SWPPP), SEQR Long Form EAF, SEQR Part II and Part III LEAF, Decommissioning Plan, Operation and Maintain Plan, Lead Agency agreement, and Survey maps to the DEC Permits Office, and to NYS DOT. 

Motion made by Kenneth Wheaton, seconded by Kevin Denison to grant preliminary approval of the Bath Solar Development Site Plan and Special Use Permit contingent upon Public Hearing which is to be scheduled for December 7, 2021, DEC approval, receipt of lease agreement, and the Decommissioning Bond approval by Attorney Jeffrey Squires.

[bookmark: _Hlk87010961]Adopted:		James Corbett		Aye
			Kenneth Wheaton	Aye
Matt Dickson		Aye
Kevin Denison		Aye
James Hopkins		Aye

Motion made by James Corbett, seconded by Kenneth Wheaton to schedule a Public Hearing for December 7, 2021.

Adopted:		James Corbett		Aye
			Kenneth Wheaton	Aye
Matt Dickson		Aye
Kevin Denison		Aye
James Hopkins		Aye

[bookmark: _Hlk89862495]The Planning Board reviewed a Subdivision Application, Short Environmental Assessment Form, Part 1 and Part 2 and Survey Map(s) submitted by Jeffrey Squires on behalf of Loretta M. Tetor for a minor subdivision of her property located at 5946 and 5960 County Route 11, Bath New York 14810, tax map #189.00-01-017.111. Size of parcel to be subdivided is 7.522 acres to be divided into approximately 1.766 acres and 1.516 acres, with 3.60 acres remaining to be retained by the owner. Current usage of the property is a residential dwelling (old aged home). Ms. Tetor intends to sell the residence and the two vacant parcels to the adjacent neighbors (Whitmyer). The adjacent neighbors intend to keep the residential parcel separate and add the two vacant parcels to the adjacent campground.  

The Planning Board discussed whether this would be two separate minor subdivisions. Both properties 5946 and 5960 County Route 11 have two tax map numbers (#189.00-02-017.111) and #189.00-02-017.112) and have two different owners.

[bookmark: _Hlk89863438]Chairman James Hopkins Tabled this subdivision pending information from Jeff Squires as to whether this is actually two minor subdivisions. 


The Planning Board discussed the proposed project for Southern Tire Mart submitted by Travel Center Realty, LLC for a light, truck maintenance facility located at 7757 NY-53, Bath New York 14810 (Pilot Travel Center), tax map #129.00-01-005.001.
[bookmark: _Hlk87012687]Chairman James Hopkins Tabled the proposed project until a Site Plan is presented and representative(s) for Southern Tire Mart are present to answer Planning Board questions.
Secretary Trevor Parke presented a Planning Board training on SEQR scheduled for November 17, 2021. 
[bookmark: _Hlk89863568]Motion made by Kenneth Wheaton, seconded by Kevin Denison to adjourn the meeting of the Bath Planning Board at 8:10pm. Passed unanimously.

Respectfully submitted,



Trevor J. Parke
     Deputy Town Clerk






